
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
October 13, 2021 
 
 
The Honorable Chip Curry, Chair 
The Honorable Tiffany Roberts, Chair 
Joint Standing Committee on Innovation, Development, Economic Advancement and Business 
c/o Legislative Information Office 
100 State House Station 
Augusta, Maine 04333 
 
Dear Senator Curry, Representative Roberts and Members of the Joint Standing Committee on 
Innovation, Development, Economic Advancement and Business: 
 
I am pleased to submit the annual report for the Maine Quality Centers as required by statute  
20-A MRSA §12729.  This report includes information on projects active during FY21 (July 1, 
2020 to June 30, 2021). 
 
The Maine Quality Centers is a program of the Maine Community College System.  The 
program’s statutory mission is “…to meet the workforce education and training needs of new 
and expanding businesses in the State and provide new employment and career advancement 
opportunities for Maine people.” 
 
If you have any questions or comments regarding this report or the Maine Quality Centers, 
please do not hesitate to contact Dan Belyea, Chief Workforce Development Officer, at (207) 
745-6082 or at dbelyea@mccs.me.edu. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
David Daigler 
President 
 
Enclosure  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://legislature.maine.gov/legis/statutes/20-A%20OLD/title20-Asec12729.html


 

 

 

 
Maine Quality Centers Program 
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Submitted to the 130th Maine Legislature’s  

Joint Standing Committee on Innovation, Development, Economic Advancement and 

Business 

 
Summary 
 

The Maine Quality Centers (MQC,) a program of the Maine Community College System, was 

created in 1994 by the Maine Legislature to meet the workforce education and training needs of 

new and expanding businesses in the state and provide new employment and career advancement 

opportunities for Maine people. The program provides grants to Maine employers to fund 

customized new hire or incumbent worker training delivered by the Maine Community College 

System.  

 

Since its inception, the program has served 289 new or expanding Maine businesses, 28,825  Maine 

people have been trained for new positions, upgraded skills, and incumbent workers across the 

state have upgraded their skills.  

 

MQC provided the following support to Maine employers, incumbent workers, and new hires 

through projects active between July 1, 2020 and June 30, 2021:  

 

FY21 Project Activity 
 

• Total active projects: 105  

• MQC project expenditures: $3,018,873  

• Industry match investment: $2,652,854  

• Total MQC investment in projects: $5,671,726  

• Total trained as of 6/30/2021: 6,277  

• Total new jobs created as of 6/30/2021: 1,677 

• Increase over FY20 trained: 73% 

 

An additional 1,283 individuals began training in FY21 that will complete their training in FY22.  

These numbers will be included in the FY22 annual report. 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Overview and Activities 
 

MQC’s statutory mission is “… to meet the workforce education and training needs of new and 

expanding businesses in the State and provide new employment and career advancement 

opportunities for Maine people.”  The statute defines three primary purposes for the program: job 

creation, workforce preparation and creating partnerships.  The program’s public benefit is to 

serve the employer’s need for additional skilled workers, give trainees portable work skills to 

compete in today’s job market, and establish and maintain relationships that support regional 

economic growth.  
 

The program is managed and coordinated by a Chief Workforce Development Officer. Individual 

project services are delivered by the system’s seven colleges.  Project funding supports customized 

training activities, as well as applicant recruitment and screening when appropriate.  Most services 

are provided directly by a community college, although the statute provides for coordination with 

other education and training providers if necessary.  The program’s budget for FY21 was 

$1,084,372, and an additional $548,356 for the Put ME to Work initiative. In March 2020, the 

Maine Legislature authorized an additional $2.5 million to the Maine Quality Center grant program 

in one-time funding, which is currently being used to enhance additional training opportunities for 

Mainers adversely affected by COVID-19. Part of those new funds were spent the previous fiscal 

year (March to June 2020). 
 

The program utilizes five approaches to meeting the training needs of Maine’s workforce: 
 

• New-hire training: MQC provides grants to Maine employers to support customized 

training for new and prospective hires. Projects are selected for funding based on the 

number of net new jobs, the skill level of the positions, wage and benefit levels, training 

required, possible return on public investment and other pertinent labor market 

considerations. 

 

During FY21, MQC provided customized workforce training to some of Maine’s largest 

employers, some of its fastest growing companies, and several new and promising start-

ups. A list of businesses served is attached. 
 

Training was delivered across a wide array of industries and in a variety of “hard” and 

“soft” skills, among them: supervisory skills, leadership skills, MS Office, project 

management, time management, communication, business writing, lean manufacturing, 

manufacturing, welding, healthcare, food service, resume building and interview skills, 

SERV Safe, tool safety, financial management, electricity, marine design, and high-

pressure boiler training. 
 

• Incumbent worker training: Based on the need for greater incumbent-worker training 

options, as identified by the 126th Maine Legislature’s Joint Select Committee on Maine’s 

Workforce and Economic Future, MQC began a pilot program in FY14 to provide training 

to employers’ incumbent workers.  Employers with over 100 employees pay 50% of the 

project costs, while employers with employment levels between 51 and 100 pay 25% of 

costs.  No match is required of employers with 50 or fewer employees.  Over the past seven 

years, this offering has served 78 Maine businesses, updating the skills of their employees. 

The demand for incumbent worker training has increased and this option will continue to 

be part of the MQC grant portfolio.  



 

 

• College initiated projects: Community colleges that have identified areas of in-demand 

training for unemployed or underemployed Maine residents in their communities may 

also submit applications directly to MQC. A current example of these types of trainings 

are as follows: medical assisting, AEMT/EMT, manufacturing technician, welding, CNA, 

and phlebotomy. MQC grants funded the costs of instruction for these programs that 

trained a total of 648 individuals.   
 

• Put ME to Work: Created in the first session of the 127th Maine Legislature, the Put ME 

to Work program is designed to address demonstrated training needs for occupations that 

offer competitive wages and benefits. Projects need to include strong partnerships between 

business, industry, and the community colleges and require a 50% cash and/or in-kind 

match by the employer or industry applicant. The first Put ME to Work project, in FY17, 

was a mechanized logging program with the Professional Logging Contractors of Maine.  

In FY21, additional programs were added with LPN Consortium, mechanized logging, and 

St. Croix Tissue. 
 

• COVID-19 Projects: In response to the sudden economic impact of the pandemic, and 

through the Governor’s Executive Order dated March 27, 2020, MQC quickly launched 47 

new online training programs in the medical and information technology fields. These 

training opportunities provided Mainers the ability to take programs online, at their own 

pace, and prepare them to acquire a credential of value. In May 2020, we worked with 

HospitalityMaine to create and implement COVID-19 Readiness Badging for the 

hospitality industry. That training began on May 26, 2020 and by June 30, 2020, 2,125 

individuals were trained and awarded a micro-credential.  During FY21, we issued an 

additional 1,512 COVID-19 Readiness Badges for the hospitality industry.  MQC also 

worked on COVID-19 Readiness Badging for Ski Maine, Goodwill of Northern New 

England, and the Maine Indoor Air Quality Council, with a total of 851 badges being issued 

to individuals who completed the training.  
 

The attached table provides an overview of all MQC projects that received funding in FY21 (July 

1, 2020 to June 30, 2021.) 

 
 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

  



 

 

  



 

 

 

 


